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CHARLOTTE COUNTY TRANSPORTATION DISADVANTAGED 
LOCAL COORDINATING BOARD (LCB)  
Minutes of a regular meeting held on January 10, 2019 at the East Port Environmental Campus, Training Room B, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte, Florida 33980
MEMBERS PRESENT
Alan Skavroneck, Local Private-for-Profit Transportation Industry Representative (LCB Vice Chair)

Kelley Fernandez, FDOT, District One Modal Development Office

Cindy Montgomery, Regional Workforce Development
Mike Mansfield, Economically Disadvantaged Representative
Gwen Aubrey, Elderly Representative
Tony Conte, Public Education-School Transportation 

Dottie Fulton, Citizen Advocate-User
Joseph Sabatino, Citizen Advocate

Larry Brown, Veterans Affairs

ABSENT MEMBERS
Commissioner Ken Doherty, Charlotte County Commissioner (LCB Chair) – excused

M. Suzanne Roberts, Virginia B. Andes Volunteer Community Clinic (Medical Community Representative)

Maribel Perez, Agency for Health Care Administration (AHCA) - excused

Cherrelle Rogers, Department of Children & Families
Angela Hemstreet, Children-at-Risk Representative - excused
Bruce Emmerton, Division of Blind Service - excused 
Shelby Yelvington, Area Agency on Aging-Florida Department of Elder Affairs
STAFF
Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Gene Klara, MPO Planner 

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE 
Rick Kolar, Charlotte County Transit Division Manager (CTC)
Michelle Edwards, Charlotte County Transit Division

Zinnia Vargas, Charlotte County Fiscal Services

Andrea McDonough, Charlotte County Transit Division

Kim Correll, Starfish Project
John Romanus, Citizen

 1.
Call to Order & Roll Call
Immediately following the LCB Public Meeting, Vice Chair Alan Skavroneck called the regular meeting to order at 10:06 a.m.
2.
Pledge of Allegiance
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those in attendance at the preceding Public Meeting.   
3.
Public Comments on Agenda Items

There were no public comments.
4.          Consent Agenda:

A. Approval of Minutes: November 8, 2018 Meeting
Mike Mansfield made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, noting a minor correction relating to a member name spelling for Agenda Item 5.  Tony Conte seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
5.
Election of the Vice Chair
Vice Chair Alan Skavroneck stated he would hand the gavel (as Chair Doherty was unable to attend the meeting) to the MPO’s Wendy Scott to conduct the election of the Vice Chair.  He noted that he currently serves in that position.  Ms. Scott asked for nominations to serve as the 2019 LCB Vice Chair.  
Mike Mansfield nominated Alan Skavroneck to serve as LCB Vice Chair for 2019.  Joseph Sabatino seconded the nomination. There being no other nominations, Alan Skavroneck was unanimously elected to serve as the 2019 LCB Vice Chair, and the gavel was returned to him to conduct the remainder of the meeting.  

6.
Overview of the LCB Process 

Ms. Scott began by noting that the annual LCB Training is a requirement of the CTD planning grant.  Topics discussed included the membership of the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged (7 voting members including 2 who have a disability and use the TD system), the CTD’s authority rooted in state statute and administrative rule; the role of the Community Transportation Coordinator (CTC); the MPO’s role as the official planning agency and funding and revenue sources statewide and in Charlotte County.
Ms. Scott also focused on the definition of a person who is transportation disadvantaged and the membership composition of the LCB.   She stated the LCB products for review as required for program compliance, including the CTC Evaluation normally approved in May, the Annual Operating Report and LCB Bylaws in September and the LCB Grievance Procedures in November.  She also described the Transportation Disadvantaged Service Plan (TDSP) and its development process.  She noted that economic studies indicate that each $1.00 (Dollar) spent on the TD program generates a $7.00 return on that investment.
During the training session, mention was made by Ms. Scott that Charlotte County’s population now exceeds 182,000 people.  Joseph Sabatino inquired about the significance 
of various transit requirements that will be triggered when the County’s population reaches 200,000, including funding changes and additional reporting/monitoring. 
Ms. Scott also stated that total expenses to provide TD service in Charlotte County exceeded $1.6 million and noted that trips provided for employment and medical purposes increased from the 2017 levels.    

Ms. Scott reminded LCB members that they are subject to Florida’s Sunshine Law, as well as bound by conflict of interest concerns.
In closing, Ms. Scott thanked all members for their efforts on behalf of the Charlotte County Transportation Disadvantaged (TD) citizens.
7.
Review/Endorsement of Charlotte County’s Section 5310 and Section 5311 Grant Applications
Rick Kolar stated that the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners (BCC) had approved grant applications for both FTA Section 5310 (Enhanced Mobility for Seniors and Individuals with Disabilities Grant) and Section 5311(Formula Grant for Rural Areas). Mr. Kolar described the intended use of each proposed grant if funded.  Vice Chair Skavroneck asked for a motion for LCB endorsement of these grant applications. 
Joseph Sabatino made a motion to endorse the Section 5310 and 5311 Grant Applications.  Mike Mansfield seconded the motion, and the motion was carried unanimously with one abstention.  FDOT’s Kelley Fernandez noted that her position as one of the reviewers of these Grant applications precludes her from voting to approve them, so she abstained.    
8.
Community Transportation Coordinator (CTC) Quarterly Report
Rick Kolar noted that there have been several issues related to the current transit dispatch and callback software.  He stated that these issues have resulted in longer callback wait times and system/user interface matters, resulting in the suspension of callbacks during the evening hours.  He noted that the Transit Division is currently researching the three firms who provide transit software solutions, stating that the purchase of new software is expected to be finalized soon. Mr. Kolar also observed that as Charlotte County provides only paratransit services, the software used by larger fixed route dominant transit system are in many cases not applicable to Charlotte County Transit’s current needs.     
9.
Citizen Input

There was no citizen input.
10.
Staff Comments 

Wendy Scott mentioned recent information just received from the CTD staff.  The changes focus on requirements relating to minimum liability insurance and the addition of an Innovation and Service Development grant program, previously known as the Mobility Enhancement Grant.  Ms. Scott also informed members that the state rule now requires the addition of a Representative of the Agency for Persons with Disability to the LCB membership roster.


Wendy Scott mentioned her attendance at a Transit Development Plan (TDP) Preparation Workshop held on January 9, 2019 in Tampa.  She stated that the Transit Division’s consultant tasked with preparing the 2019 TDP, Tindale-Oliver and Associates, presented material at this training session.


Ms. Scott also mentioned that a Title VI Program document will be included with the MPO’s Public Participation Plan (PPP) and presented for adoption at the March 25, 2019 MPO Board Meeting.                                                                                                                                                                                                       


Gene Klara briefly described the concept of Universal Basic Mobility (UBM), an effort being promoted by the American Association of Retired Persons (AARP) and being discussed in national and international forums.  Mr. Klara noted that Universal Basic Mobility is a system of partnerships and/or policies that provide a minimum level of mobility to all members of society.  It is based on the premise that an isolated, static population is unhealthy, unproductive and unhappy, while a mobile population is economically, culturally and socially dynamic. UBM can harness automation and new mobility platforms to accelerate economic growth, providing everyone with access to employment and the means to improve their quality of life.  Mr. Klara noted that an example of a UBM policy is one that could provide a credit allowing everyone to access a combination of multi-modal choices over a period of time—the Plan might include 10 public transit rides, 10 bikeshare or e-scooter trips and one shared taxi trip under five miles.  Another policy might allow everyone to choose a certain dollar value of whatever combination of transportation choices suits their needs.  Mr. Klara noted that collaboration is the key to UBM success, including one where travel across government jurisdictions could be paid for with a Centralized Transit Card system. 
      
Gary Harrell stated that the MPO’s three General Planning Consultants (GPC) were recently sent a Requests for Proposal (RFP) for the preparation of the MPO’s 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP).  He observed that the Plan will contain a transit aspect and will include discussions regarding the rapid development of technological advancements to transportation, such as autonomous vehicles and integration of “internet of things” (IOT) concepts being developed for future transportation plans.  Mr. Harrell noted the Plan will be presented to the MPO Board for adoption in October 2020.
Mr. Harrell also informed attendees that on January 28, 2019, there will be a joint meeting between the Sarasota/Manatee and Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Boards.  The meeting will also include a Transportation Forum where creative and visionary individuals will present their views and current research trends on the future direction of a technology-based transportation system.    
11.      Member Comments

Gwen Aubrey thanked Rick Kolar and his staff for the tour of the dispatch facility, included as a part of the LCB’s November 8, 2018 meeting. 

Joseph Sabatino announced the February 16, 2019 St. Vincent de Paul 10th Annual “Walk for the Poor,” beginning at 10 a.m. in Punta Gorda’s Laishley Park.


Kelley Fernandez stated that receipt of FTA Section 5310, 5311 and 5339 grant applications had been extended to January 2, 2019 to accommodate State office closures on December 31, 2018.  Forty-seven grant applications were received. Ms. Fernandez also noted that a Transit Development Plan (TDP) Preparation and Review Training Session, mirroring the one attended in Tampa by Ms. Scott, will be held in Bartow, Florida on January 22, 2019.    

`
Mike Mansfield stated that he serves on several boards and committees throughout Charlotte County and noted that the effort, professionalism and organization exhibited by the MPO staff in preparing LCB meetings is exemplary.


Tony Conte described the first all-electric school bus with solar panels, which is currently touring Florida.  He noted that the bus has a range of 110 miles with the air conditioning system operational and the cost of the bus is approximately $400,000.  While this electric bus exceeds the current gasoline powered bus cost of approximately $120,000, the overall maintenance and repair costs of electric school buses may reduce operational costs over time.  Also, Mr. Conte noted that with the passage of the voter referendum in November to provide increases in teacher salaries, the school day will also be lengthened by 30 minutes.  This will require some scheduling changes in his agency.

Mr. Conte said that currently all Charlotte County school buses have seatbelts for all occupants.  He stated that Charlotte County has the second youngest fleet of school buses in the State with an average age of approximately 13 years versus the overall State average of over 20 years.            
12.       Adjournment (Next Meeting – May 10, 2019)
Vice Chair Skavroneck noted that the next LCB meeting is scheduled for May 9, 2019 and adjourned the meeting at 10:55 a.m.
5

